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The twenty-second Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) Plan Board of Directors (Board) meeting was called to order by Avelino Gutierrez, Chair, at: 11:05 a.m., EDT. 
Attendance: Board of Directors

Present – Sandy Bowling, Buddy Covert, Rick Craig, Avelino Gutierrez, Barb Hague, David Hugel, Frank LaQua, Dave Lazarides, Bill Leonard, Bob Pitcher, Rich Schweitzer, Craig Sharkey, and Terry Willert
Absent - Angel Oliver and Robert Voltmann
Introductions were made by all others present.

The agenda was amended and approved.

The minutes of the November 1, 2007, Board meetings were tabled.
David Hugel provided the report from FMCSA. Indiana and one other state have received certification on transmittal of UCR Agreement information to SAFER. The other 5 have not done so need to do so as soon as possible.  FMCSA is working with the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee, and has met with Bill Leonard, in working toward having 2008 fees set by spring 2008. 

Frank LaQua, Chair, provided the report from the Depository Subcommittee. The subcommittee met by teleconference on November 26 and will meet again on December 11.  The September and October revenues have been locked (about $2 million).  Subsequent entries will show cumulative numbers so that errors will correct themselves over time.

Gene Eckhardt provided details on how data from state systems is calculated.

For security on the account, the chairs of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee and the Depository Subcommittee must first approve the money to be moved.  The Bank of North Dakota has verified that each state has provided correct account information for automatic funds transfer purposes.
Bill Leonard, Chair, provided the report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee.   

He met with FMCSA on November 16 to discuss issues in setting the 2008 UCR Agreement fees.

Julie Otto, with FMCSA, discussed ways to update carrier universe in the federal database.
Dave Lazarides, Chair, provided the report of the UCR System Subcommittee. 
Sandy Bowling provided the report of the Indiana Department of Revenue (INDOR) UCR on-line registration system.  October checks are in the mail as of yesterday.  From this point forward, there will be a deadline of the first Friday of each month for corrections being provided to her.  By January 4, all corrections must be in for December.  November money will be distributed December 17.  The Canadian credit card issue is not yet settled.  With INDOR certification by FMCSA, SAFER information coming through the New York DOT to INDOR will cease within a month.

Barb Hague, Chair, provided the report of the Procedures Subcommittee.  See Exhibit A.
She hopes to have a draft training guide and power point presentation finalized by the January 2008 meeting. See Exhibits B1 and B2.

An additional question document was presented and discussed. See Exhibit C.

An updated question and answer document was provided. See Exhibit D

UCR Board decisions are needed on the following questions:

· Are motor private carriers of passengers subject to the UCR Agreement?
· Is combined vehicle weight or combined gross vehicle weight rating used in defining a commercial motor vehicle?
· Is it an unreasonable burden for a state to require registration, fees and display of credentials if the carrier does not meet the definition of a motor carrier or motor private carrier?
· Are Hawaiian entities subject to the UCR Agreement?  

A vote on these questions was tabled until January meeting.  Barb will collect opinions on these items and present various viewpoints to Board for action in January.
Bob Pitcher, Chair, provided the report of the Industry Advisory Subcommittee (IAS). The IAS will hold a meeting on January 14, 2008 in Clearwater, Florida.
Joe Ortego provided a report from the State of Louisiana.  See Exhibit E.  Louisiana has revised its 2007 entitlement to exclude $1.9 million in fines that would no longer be collected under the UCR Agreement. Dave Lazarides made a motion that the Board accept the revised entitlement figure from Louisiana of $4,063,836.00. The motion passed unanimously.

Bill Leonard, Chair, provided a further report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee. The target revenue figure for 2008 needs to be adjusted by approximately $1.9 million due to Louisiana’s amended entitlement, and set aside fees for non-participating states, including the District of Columbia.
Avelino Gutierrez made a motion that the Board give the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee the authority to adjust fee brackets by subtracting $1.4 million from overall revenue figure to account for Louisiana’s $1.9 million entitlement decrease and an additional $500,000 for Washington DC’s inclusion, with the new fee bracket being submitted to the Board for approval at its next meeting in Florida.  After discussion, Avelino amended the motion to set a deadline of Wednesday, December 12, 2007, for a state to express a written interest or to have filed a State Plan to participate in the UCR Agreement in 2008, and that the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee has authority to submit revised fees to FMCSA.   The motion was approved unanimously.
A survey of the states was taken by the Board to determine the fines and penalties available to each state for failure to register under the UCR Agreement. Avelino Gutierrez will bring this information to the Florida meeting and submit it to the global email group.
Bill Leonard advised that CVSA is working on adding a coded violation for failure to register in the UCR Agreement.
Dave Lazarides provided a status report for the 2007 registration year after December 31, 2007.
In the interest of continuity, states should issue warnings to carriers that they must register for 2007 or they are subject to an audit, and that new carriers that were not active in 2007 should not be required to register until 2008.  

Sandy Bowling advised that INDOR intends to keep the online system functioning after 12-31-07. There was general agreement that states will continue to register for 2007 into 2008.

The Board is recommending an educational component for 2007 rather than the issuance of fines. This is due to incomplete data in SAFER until such time as all states download of information into SAFER is certified.
Sandy Bowling made motion to approve the UCR Board letterhead with corrected spelling of Unified. See Exhibit J.  Motion approved unanimously.

Future Board meetings will occur January 14 & 15, 2008, in Clearwater, Florida; and February 21, 2008, by teleconference.
Avelino Gutierrez introduced the following documents:
· Letter from David Hugel dated November 30, 2007.  See Exhibit F.
· Letter from the Alabama Loggers Council dated November 30, 2007, asking Board to exempt agricultural products from the UCR Agreement. See Exhibit G.
· Letter from the American Farm Bureau dated November 19, 2007, asking Board to exempt agricultural products from the UCR Agreement. See Exhibit H.
· Letter from Larry Minor dated November 7, 2007. See Exhibit I.

After discussion, Avelino Gutierrez advised he will draft letters to both the Alabama Loggers Council and the American Farm Bureau advising that the Board does not have the authority to exempt agricultural products.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:45 p.m. EDT.  
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Minutes approved by the UCR Board on January 14, 2008.

Terry L. Willert

UCR Board Secretary

